MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday 

September 28, 2004

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session

on Tuesday, September 28, 2004 at the Maryland State Board of Education building.  The following members were in attendance:   Dr. Edward Root, President; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Mr. J. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney;  Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria Torres-Queral; Mr. Brian Williamson; and, Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick,

Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  

Late arrival: Dr. Lelia T. Allen. Early departure:  Ms. Beverly A. Cooper and Mr. Brian Williamson.  Absent:  Mr. Dunbar Brooks and Mr. David Tufaro  

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

CONSENT AGENDA

   Upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with 

ITEMS
unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows:  (In Favor – 9)







Approval of Minutes of August 24-25, 2004







Approval of Minutes of September 14 2004







Personnel (copy attached as a part of these minutes)







Budget Adjustments







Permission to Publish:








COMAR 13A.01.04 (AMEND)








Data-Based Areas








COMAR 13A.03.02 (AMEND)








Graduation Requirements for Public High Schools








    In Maryland

INTRODUCTIONS
   Dr. Grasmick introduced two staff persons, one of whom has joined the Department and the other whose promotion was approved by the State Board:






Ms. Jeanne Paynter – Gifted & Talent Specialist

Administration & Instructional Programs









Division of Instruction

INTRODUCTIONS


Mr. Chuck Buckler – Branch Chief

(Continued)






Student Services and Alternative Programs









Division of Student and School Services

SCHOOL 



   Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

PERFORMANCE


Accountability and Assessment, provided an overview of the 2004

RESULTS



school performance results.  The data has been published as part 

of the Maryland Report Card.  This new data includes Maryland School Assessment (MSA) results for grades 4, 6 and 7 and 

geometry, High School Assessment data for the 2003-2004 school year, attendance, graduation rate, and final AYP calculations for all Maryland schools.  Of the newly published data, only attendance, graduation rate and geometry results factor into the Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) calculations.

   Mr. Heath reviewed the electronic reportcard which is used by schools, parents, teachers and other groups to look at the performance of Maryland schools.  The companion printed reportcard will be available to schools, school systems and the State later this fall.

   Mr. Heath provided highlights of the most recent data as follows:

(
Attendance overall remained unchanged from 2003-2004 at 93.6%

(
Graduation rate overall has decreased from 84.7 in 2003 to 84.3 in 2004.

(
Geometry Maryland School Assessment results increased from 43.4 to 48% proficient in 2004.

(
The preliminary counts of schools not achieving Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) in 2004 has increased from 199 initially named in June 28, 2004 to 284

(
The preliminary count of schools in school improvement as a result of the most recent AYP data rises from 137 schools identified in 2003 to 247 schools.

Mr. Heath indicated that staff is reviewing appeals from some school systems where the system feels there are statistical errors associated with figures provided for attendance, graduation rate and geometry.  Once these appeals are completed, the number of





schools failing to meet AYP or those that are in school 




improvement will probably decrease.





   Mr. Heath reported that in October the standard setting teams



will be assembled to identify the minimum cut score for the High




School Assessment tests.

TASK FORCE


   Dr. Grasmick provided an update on the formation of the

ON 




Maryland State Task Force on Comparable Testing Methods.

COMPARABLE


MSDE learned from stakeholders groups their concern that

TESTING 



students with disabilities or other students with special needs

METHODS



may have difficulty demonstrating their knowledge in a traditional

test setting.  This task force will examine alternate methods of measuring student knowledge and skills in English, algebra/data analysis, government and biology.  The charge to the task force is to examine and propose options for alternate methods of assessing students’ knowledge, and to identify methods of implementation that will ensure access only to those students who need an alternative option.

   Dr. Grasmick indicated that a three year timeline has been developed for this task force because of the considerable research and work required to produce recommendations.  A copy of the task force members was distributed.

BCPSS



   Ms. Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

RESTRUCTURING


Leadership Development, and Dr. Linda Boyd, Director, School

PLANS



Improvement Initiatives, Division of Leadership Development,

reviewed the restructuring plans.  Based on Maryland School Assessment data for the 2003 school year, 13 elementary schools, 9 middle schools and 9 high schools moved from Corrective Action status to Restructuring Planning for the 2003-04 school year.  The plans were developed for implementation in 2004-05 in order to serve as the foundation for each school’s governance structure and actions for increasing student performance.

   Ms. Cary stated that a template for submission of the plans was sent to the school system in January.  The elementary and middle school plans were first submitted in March but could not be approved.  The system was provided with a checklist and guidelines with details and assistance in crafting the plans.

   Dr. Boyd reported on the review process.  The reviewers were trained on the template.  There were members on the teams from cross-divisions within MSDE.  Each plan was read individually and then the teams came together with their information for a consensus decision-making type process with a final report of the plan.  The system also had to describe how they will provide technical assistance.  The system has received feedback on 






every plan that was approved and not approved.





   Mr. Gary Thrift, Area Academic Officer, Baltimore City Public




Schools and Mr. Frank De Stefano, High School Academic

Officer, Baltimore City Public Schools, were present and answered


questions from Board members regarding the plans recommended for State Board approval.

BCPSS



   Ms. Cary indicated that, since the last State Board meeting, 5

RESTRUCTURING


additional schools have since been added to the restructuring list. 

PLANS



Therefore, the school system has 23 plans that have yet to be

(continued)



approved.  The plans are due back to MSDE 
in October with 

anticipation that they will be presented at the October Board 

meeting.

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the following plans (In Favor – 10):

Elementary Schools:


General Wolfe


Guilford Elementary/Middle


Margaret Brent


Tench Tilghman

High Schools:


W. E. B. Dubois


Frederick Douglass


Lake Clifton-Eastern #40


Northwestern


Patterson


Samuel Banks


Reginald F. Lewis


Southwestern


Walbrook

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

   Dr. Grasmick acknowledged Mike Bowler, who has been

the education reporter for the Baltimore Sun.  Mr. Bowler is retiring after 34 years as a reporter at the Baltimore Sun to assume a position at the Institute of Education Sciences.

BCPSS
   Dr. Bonnie Copeland, CEO, Baltimore City Public Schools; 

UDPATE

 

Ms. Rose Piedmont, Chief Financial Officer, Baltimore City Public






Schools; Mr. Carlton Epps, Chief Operating Officer, Baltimore

City Public Schools; and, Dr. David Lever, Executive Director, Interagency Committee on School Construction, provided an update on the Baltimore City Public School System.

Dr. Copeland provided an overview of the progress the system has made to date on the recommended corrective actions requested by MSDE.





   Dr. Copeland reported that the system still has a little over





100 vacancies.  However, every classroom is covered by a 





regular classroom teacher, instructional support teacher, or a 






full-time substitute teacher.

Dr. Copeland reported that the system is aggressively monitoring attendance and it appears as if there are about 1,500 students that have not been attending school regularly.  The system has received

BCPSS



some support from City Hall by using 311 operators to call the last 

UPDATE



known phone number for the students.  Also, efforts are being 

(continued)



made with the Housing Authority to check addresses of students.

Dr. Copeland did indicate that an RFP will be issued to assist the system in determining if they cut too many positions in certain areas during their recent downsizing.  It appears as if too many staff persons have been eliminated from the Finance Office and from the Facilities Office.

Ms. Piedmont reviewed the financial summary which shows that the system came in with more revenue in July and August then expenses.  The system plans to maintain all of its cost containment initiatives.  Ms. Piedmont stated that the system is in the process  of preparing for the legislative audit which will begin in early November.

Dr. Lever reported on the progress report submitted by the system. The environmental safety management reports have been updated and all schools have been inspected.  The 11 schools with hazardous conditions have been funded in FY 05 and it appears that these projects are moving forward.

Dr. Lever indicated that the system does not have an adequate preventive maintenance program in place.  A preventive maintenance director has been appointed but there appears that the budget assigned to this important function is not adequate.

Dr. Lever reported that another area of major concern is the closing of some schools.  It has been calculated that the system could be saving more than $10 million per year by reducing its capacity as recommended in May by 4% per year for 3 years.  The system has indicated that the prioritization process will take place in the month of September.  During the process the school system will look at the previously recommended schools for closing but will also look at schools in poor condition, schools that are under-utilized by a large amount and schools that do not meet education standards.






   Dr. Lever stated that many of the problems of the system deal 





with staff capacity.  MSDE has worked with the system to 


identify critical positions and support positions to bring the overall


staff especially on the facilities side up to the appropriate level.


There is concern that if there is an expenditure of funds because of excessive space that is not warranted, those funds could be used to reduce the preventive maintenance requirements, reduce the backlog of maintenance items that have not been addressed and could provide some additional funding for the increase of staff that is needed.

BCPS
   Dr. Root requested that a major portion of the October Board

UPDATE
meeting be devoted to some of the areas of concern in Dr. Lever’s 

(continued)
report.

COMAR



   Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent,
13A.01.04.04 (AMEND)

Division of Special Education/Early Intervention Services, 

DATA-BASED AREAS

reviewed these proposed amendments.  Dr. Baglin stated all

COMAR



students, including students with disabilities are expected to 

13A.01.04.06 (AMEND)

participate in State assessments, including the Maryland State 

STANDARDS THAT

Assessment, Maryland Model for School Readiness and High 

APPLY TO STUDENT

School Assessments.  These regulations included reference to 

PERFORMANCE AREAS

ungraded special education.  These proposed changes will  

COMAR



eliminate a current data conversion/reporting barrier.

13A.02.06.03 (AMEND)


STATE FINANCIAL

   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Torres-Queral, and

ASSISTANCE UNDER

with unanimous approval, the State Board adopted these    
THE FOUNDATION

regulations.  (In Favor – 9)  (Dr. Allen not present when vote


PROGRAM



was taken.)
COMAR




13A.08.01.07 (AMEND)

STUDENT 

WITHDRAWAL

COMAR



   Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent,

13A.05.01.06 (AMEND)

Division of Special Education/Early Intervention Services,

EVALUATION AND

reviewed these proposed amendments.  The amendments to

REEVALUATION


COMAR 13A.05.01.06 and COMAR 13A.13.01.08 will make 

COMAR 13A.05.02.13 

State regulations consistent with federal regulations and clarify the

(AMEND) LOCAL


responsibilities of local Infant and Toddlers Program and local 

PUBLIC AGENCY


school systems regarding the transition of children from early

ADMINISTRATION

intervention to preschool special education.  The amendments to

COMAR 13A.13.01.08

COMAR 13A.05.02.13 recognizes the efforts of local school

(AMEND) PROGRAM

systems to engage parents and stakeholders in improving results 

AND SERVICE


for students with disabilities.

COMPONENTS



INDIVIDUALIZED


   Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Rev. Hawkins,
FAMILY SERVICE


and with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted these

PLAN




proposed regulations.  (In Favor -10)
COMAR



   Ms. Stacey Aldrich, Acting Branch Chief, Public Libraries and

13A.05.04.02 & .03


State Networking Branch, Division of Library Development and 

(AMEND)



Services, reviewed these proposed changes.  These revised  

SPECIAL



regulations are designed for two purposes:  (1) to align the

INSTRUCTIONAL


certification requirements of Professional Public Librarians and

PROGRAMS –


and teachers, requiring six semester hours of professional 

PROGRAMS FOR


development and the renewal of certification every five years;

LIBRARY SERVICES
and (2) to require Public Library Associates to complete 90 hours of professional development within 2 years of hire and complete 6 semester hours of professional development every 5 years thereafter.

   Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted these regulations.  (In Favor – 10)

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1),

EXECUTIVE



(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code

SESSION



of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by

Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, September 28, 2004 in Conference Room 1, 8th floor, at the Maryland State Department of Education.

   The following members were present:  Edward Root;  Lelia T. Allen; Jo Ann T. Bell; J. Henry Butta; Beverly Cooper;  Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Karabelle Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; Brian Williamson; Nancy S. Grasmick; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ronald Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier; and Anthony South.  

   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

(
Angela & Dennis Botzer v. Montgomery County   Board of Education – denial of student transfer

(
City Neighbors Charter Schools v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – charter school application dispute

(
William Wuu & Linda Liu v. Montgomery County Board of Education – denial of student transfer

The State Board also authorized the issuance of two pending opinions.




   Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier discussed several issues arising in




the Baltimore City Public School litigation.  The State Board took




no action on these issues.

 Mary Clapsaddle and Steve Brooks joined the meeting at 

2:00 p.m. to discuss certain personnel and other issues arising under the FY 2006 budget formulation process.  The State Board deferred action on the FY 2006 budget to the open session.  Ms. Clapsaddle and Mr. Brooks left the executive session at 2:30 p.m.


 



      The State Board then discussed several internal






management matters.

 
 




   The executive session concluded at 2:50 p.m.

PROPOSED MSDE


   Ms. Renee Spence, State Legislative Liaison, provided a review 

LEGISLATION


of the two pieces of legislation that staff is proposing to forward to

the Governor’s Office of Legislative Services for consideration 

during the upcoming session of  the General Assembly.






   The proposed legislation is as follows:






Education – Educator Certification Fee Adjustment

Adjustment to the current fee for professional educator certification is being made to provide sufficient revenue to maintain functions necessary for issuing and renewing an increasing volume of educator certificates.  This adjustment will provide for use and maintenance of the new Educator Information System (EIS), a web-enabled technology application being implemented to streamline customer access, document processing, data analysis, and reporting.  This proposed legislation raises the certification fee to twenty-five dollars in the initial year of enactment, limits any subsequent increases (if any) to ten dollars ($10.00) per year, and establishes a maximum fee, or “cap” of $75.00






Teacher Incentives

The Quality Teacher Incentive Act of 1999 enables local school systems to offer a number of incentives for the recruitment and retention of teachers in an effort to address the continuing teacher shortage.  It requires amendment to provide for the growing number of teachers pursuing certification by the National Board of Professional Teaching Standards (NBPTS) and to ensure alignment with current state and national policies.  The proposed legislation increases the limit of the number of teachers who may participate in the program of financial support for obtaining NBPTS certification from 500 to 750 teachers.



   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Torres-Queral, and 




with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the 





submission of these two legislative proposals.  (In Favor – 8)

FY 2006 BUDGET


   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division 

PROPOSAL
of Business Services; Mr. Steve Brooks, Chief, Budget Branch, Division of Business Services; and, Mr. Carroll Kozlowski, Deputy Branch Chief, Budget Branch, Division of Business Services, reviewed the FY 2006 budget request.

   Ms. Clapsaddle reported that State agencies were instructed to reduce their budgets by 12% for FY 2006.  The Mandated State Aid category was not affected by any reduction strategies.

   Ms. Clapsaddle reviewed the budget which is in excess of $5 billion in four categories as follows:

FY 2006 BUDGET



General Funds

-
$4,270,256,514

PROPOSAL




Special Funds

-
         5,543,442

(continued)




Federal Funds

-
      891,654,231

Reimbursable Funds
-
          2,350,000

   The staff has also prepared a request for a number of enhancements and a request for restoration of some funds.

   Upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the submission of the FY 2006 budget request.  (In Favor – 8)

COMAR



   Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

13A.12.01.06, .07, .10, 

Accreditation and Certification, provided an update on these

.11, and .13 (AMEND)

regulations.  In June the State Board reviewed these proposed

CERTIFICATION – 

changes which pertain primarily to non-substantive issues 

GENERAL PROVISIONS

including verification of background checks, renewal period for
COMAR 13A.12.02.22 

certificates and clarifying some of the language.  

(AMEND)

CERTIFICATION – 

   Dr. Smeallie reported that the major changes to these regulations

TEACHERS
as proposed by the Professional Standards Teacher Education Board (PSTEB) was in the area of the Resident Teacher Certificate.  The State Board deferred their right to a joint conference on these changes until the conclusion of the public comment period.


   PSTEB held a public hearing on these proposed changes in September.  There were 11 individuals who testified and they received written testimony from 4 individuals.  PSTEB will review comments received and take action on these proposed regulation changes at their October meeting.  

OPINIONS



   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:







(  04-36 Lloyd Jenkins v. Montgomery County

Board of Education – the State Board has upheld     

a local board’s denial of a student transfer request.

(  04-37 John Speer & Colleen A. Allen v. 








  Montgomery County Board of 

  Education – The State Board has upheld a     

  local board’s denial of a student transfer          

  request.

PUBLIC COMMENT 

   The Board heard comments from the following individuals:







      Name


Topic






Bridget Mugane

School nutrition







Lauren Bateman

Nutrition and exercise











    in schools







Linda Hunt Turner

Special Education

ADJOURNMENT


   The State Board adjourned at 4:25 p.m.









Respectfully submitted,









Nancy S. Grasmick









Secretary/Treasurer

NSG:sgc

APPROVED:
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